SCRUTINY BOARD (ADULTS, HEALTH & ACTIVE LIFESTYLES)

TUESDAY, 17TH JANUARY, 2023

PRESENT: Councillor A Marshall-Katung in the Chair

Councillors C Anderson, S Burke, L Farley, J Gibson, N Harrington, M Iqbal, E Taylor

and E Thomson

Co-opted Member present – Dr J Beal

49 Appeals Against Refusal of Inspection of Documents

There were no appeals.

50 Exempt Information - Possible Exclusion of the Press and Public

There were no exempt items.

51 Late Items

There were no formal late items.

52 Declaration of Interests

No declarations of interests were made at the meeting.

53 Apologies for Absence and Notification of Substitutes

Apologies for absence had been received from Councillors W Kidger and C Hart-Brooke.

54 Minutes - 22nd November 2022

RESOLVED - That the minutes of the meeting held on 22 November 2022 be approved as an accurate record.

55 Health and Care Workforce Strategic Approach

The Head of Democratic Services submitted a report which presented a briefing paper by the Leeds Health and Care Academy on the challenges related to the health and care workforce and the strategic approach being taken to address these.

The following were in attendance for this item:

- Cllr Fiona Venner, Executive Member for Adult and Children's Social Care and Health Partnerships
- Cllr Salma Arif, Executive Member for Public Health and Active Lifestyles
- Cath Roff, Director of Adults and Health
- Victoria Eaton, Director of Public Health
- Kate O'Connell, Director of Leeds Health and Care Academy and Leeds Strategic Workforce
- Laura Smith, Director of Workforce, Leeds Community Healthcare NHS
 Trust
- Shona McFarlane, Deputy Director Social Work and Social Care Service
- John Crowther, Chief Officer Resources and Strategy, Adults & Health
- Phil Evans, Chief Officer, Operations and Active Leeds

The Director of Leeds Health and Care Academy and Leeds Strategic Workforce was invited by the Chair to lead on introducing the briefing paper that had been provided by the Leeds Health and Care Academy. In doing so, Members were advised of the benefits of having an integrated workforce that focuses on person-centred care rather than being constrained by individual organisational boundaries. It was highlighted that Leeds is taking a proactive approach in this regard through the leadership of the Leeds One Workforce Strategic Board and the establishment of the Leeds Health and Care Academy, which is regarded as the vehicle to enable collaboration to happen in practice and connect relevant partners together, including those within the independent, education and voluntary sectors.

Reference was also made to the key challenges facing the workforce, as set out within the briefing paper. While acknowledging that such challenges are not unique to Leeds, Members were advised that Leeds does also provide specialist clinical services for a much wider geographical footprint and subsequently is balancing additional, competing demands.

Management of risk and creating solutions to workforce issues will be done through a prioritisation approach, creating sequences in anticipation of future needs and work pressures too. Key elements of this will involve improving communication between services aimed at reducing competition and demand for the same staff; improving staff access to health and wellbeing services; narrowing inequality and enabling better employment opportunities within less affluent communities. It was highlighted that Leeds is also strongly connected regionally with the West Yorkshire Integrated Care System and the West Yorkshire Combined Authority, as well working with the Department for Health and Social Care.

The Executive Member for Adult and Children's Social Care and Health Partnerships and the Director of Workforce, Leeds Community Healthcare NHS Trust were also given the opportunity to address the Board and in doing so had particularly reiterated the importance of maintaining and building upon

the existing collaborative approach given the very challenging landscape across the health and care sector nationally.

The following points were also raised during the Board's consideration of the report:

- There was an acknowledgement that NHS workers tend to earn more on average than those working in social care, as well as benefiting from the NHS pension scheme.
- The Board noted that while the foundation work in Leeds remains strong, both the successes and limitations of existing initiatives continue to help inform subsequent work leading to new and innovative approaches for future planning and actions. The Board therefore expressed a wish to continue monitoring progress, which was supported by the Director Leeds Health and Care Academy and Leeds Strategic Workforce.
- The Board recognised that a core level of digital capability is critical in delivering integrated health. Reference was made to actions being taken as part of the broader 100% digital initiative which also recognises the value of developing digital skills for both patients and staff in terms of improving future service provision and efficiency.
- Examples of existing projects were shared with Members to help clarify
 the distinction between integration and collaboration models, as well as
 highlighting how partners in Leeds have worked innovatively to address
 any potential barriers to such models, which are often linked to policy and
 funding structures, particularly as social care services are also means
 tested and therefore a chargeable service compared to NHS services.
- In response to a question from members regarding comparison for local and international recruitment it was confirmed that the West Yorkshire ICS is at the forefront for international recruitment as a result of long-term reciprocal partnership arrangements. Leeds Teaching Hospital Trust (LTHT) historically has also been very active around international recruitment and has well established pathways and therefore work is underway to look at how that can be expanded further to assist other areas of the local health and care system linked to an existing strategy and ambition. It was also highlighted that domestic recruitment efforts are being prioritised, which involve close links with local colleges and universities as well offering apprenticeship opportunities.
- The Board discussed the practicalities surrounding the flexible working redesign project, which included flexible working patterns and the use of technology that would also aid remote working.

The Chair thanked everyone for their valuable contributions and again relayed the Board's interest in continuing to monitor progress surrounding the strategic approach being taken by the Leeds Health and Care Academy.

RESOLVED – That the contents of the report be noted.

56 Best City Ambition - Update

The Chief Officer for Strategy and Improvement submitted a report which provided an update on work to implement the Best City Ambition since its adoption by the Council in February 2022.

The following were in attendance for this item:

- Cllr Fiona Venner, Executive Member for Adult and Children's Social Care and Health Partnerships
- Cllr Salma Arif, Executive Member for Public Health and Active Lifestyles
- Cath Roff, Director of Adults and Health
- Victoria Eaton, Director of Public Health
- Shona McFarlane, Deputy Director Social Work and Social Care Service
- John Crowther, Chief Officer Resources and Strategy, Adults & Health
- Phil Evans, Chief Officer, Operations and Active Leeds
- Mike Eakins, Intelligence and Policy Manager

The Intelligence and Policy Manager provided an overview on current work transitioning to the Best City Ambition model, focusing on improving outcomes across the 3 Pillars (Health and Wellbeing, Inclusive Growth, Zero Carbon), with the ownership of the ambition in response to the recent Local Government Association Peer Review. With the Council having many adopted strategies, the Board was updated on the progress of identifying the key strategies and implementing them into a broader framework at a time when they are due for renewal. The Best City Ambition will incorporate a Team Leeds ethos and reflect the breakthrough priorities and community level local area plans. The development of a programme of work will be over the next year with ongoing performance monitoring.

The following points were also raised during the Board's consideration of the report:

- Reference was made to the breakthrough project around promoting mental health in the community as Members queried whether General Practitioners had been consulted on this project too. Members were informed that as this is a first pilot project, the consultation had primarily involved third sector partners and Public Health. However, there would likely be broader consultation with a range of other key partners as part of any longer-term development work.
- Members recognised the valuable role that General Practitioners can play particularly around social prescribing and it was suggested that the Board could explore the issue of social prescribing in greater detail as part of its future work programme.
- Members were advised that the work being undertaken through the breakthrough projects is designed to be complementary and offer enhanced support to what is already being undertaken through existing policies and initiatives.

 Members were assured that the Best City Ambition aims to capture the spirit of the council's mission to tackle poverty and inequality by taking a Team Leeds approach linked to the three pillars of health and wellbeing, inclusive growth and zero carbon. Linked to this, it was also noted that the Best City Ambition will also become more closely aligned with the work being undertaken to become a Marmot City.

RESOLVED – That the contents of the report, along with members comments, be noted.

57 Performance Update - Adult Social Care, Public Health and Active Lifestyles

The joint report from the Directors of Adults and Health, Public Health and City Development provided an overview of outcomes and service performance related to the council and city priorities within the Scrutiny Board's remit.

The following were in attendance for this item:

- Cllr Fiona Venner, Executive Member for Adult and Children's Social Care and Health Partnerships
- Cllr Salma Arif, Executive Member for Public Health and Active Lifestyles
- Cath Roff, Director of Adults and Health
- Victoria Eaton, Director of Public Health
- Shona McFarlane, Deputy Director Social Work and Social Care Service
- Tim Fielding, Deputy Director of Public Health
- Phil Evans, Chief Officer, Operations and Active Leeds
- Steve Baker, Head of Active Leeds
- Mike Eakins, Acting Head of Intelligence and Policy
- Rob Wood, Intelligence & Policy Manager, Adults and Health

The Chair explained that there are three distinct sections within the report which include Public Health; Adult Social Care; and Active Lifestyles. It was therefore proposed that the Board considers these in turn to help structure the discussion.

The Executive Member for Public Health and Active Lifestyles was then invited to provide any introductory comments linked to those service areas that relate to Active Lifestyles. In doing so it was highlighted that activity levels are starting to recover following large drops caused by the pandemic and Leeds now has the lowest inactivity rate within the Yorkshire & Humber region (it was noted that the wording within the agenda report had incorrectly referenced North Yorkshire). It was also highlighted that Leeds is second compared to all Core Cities, only behind Bristol which records an inactivity rating of 20.7% and is substantially lower than the National (27.2%), regional (28.4%) and core cities (26.6%). It was noted that the Physical Activity

Ambition aims to reduce barriers to activity particularly in less affluent communities.

The Executive Member for Public Health and Active Lifestyles then provided the Board with an overview of performance relating to Public Health. Particular attention was drawn to the emerging evidence on the effects of the pandemic which has led to a small decrease in life expectancy across all groups in the city which does reflect trends nationally over the same period and so this will be monitored closely. A number of key positive areas were also highlighted, including a sustained high performance of NHS health checks; the completion of drug and alcohol treatment; an increase in breastfeeding rates at 6-8 weeks; and improved physical activity rates as noted as part of Active Lifestyles remit too. With regard to addressing health inequalities, it was noted that public health measures would also be closely linked to the Marmot City work.

The Executive Member for Adult and Children's Social Care and Health Partnerships provided the Board with an overview of performance for Adult Social Care. It was highlighted that Adult Social Care continues to experience increased demand across all elements of the service which alongside capacity pressures, including staffing challenges, is impacting on measures relating to service delivery and timeliness. In recognition of the significant challenges facing the sector nationally, it was noted that the Leeds position is reflective of the national picture. However, the Executive Member was very pleased to report that Leeds continues to perform well in terms of service users feeling safe when utilising local social care services.

The following points were also raised during the Board's consideration of the report:

- o Public Health
- The Board acknowledged the work being undertaken as part of the Leeds Food Strategy 2022-2030 and particularly emphasised the importance of addressing food deserts and making nutritious foods more financially accessible for everyone in helping to promote healthy eating options.
- o Active Lifestyles
- The Board emphasised the important role that Councillors can play in helping to promote existing initiatives aimed at improving physical activity levels and linked to this, it was highlighted that briefings will soon be made available to ward members regarding low cost, community activities for the most vulnerable and economically disadvantaged people.
- Members were advised that the recent increases in prices for council owned leisure centres and gyms had been minimised as much as possible given the existing challenges associated with the cost of living crisis.
- The Board discussed the prevalence of obesity and particularly noted that while obesity levels in reception aged children have seen significant improvement, the obesity rates for Year 6 children are

- statistically significantly higher than before the pandemic. Members were assured that there is a continued focus around reducing the prevalence of obesity closely linked to the Healthy Weight Declaration work which is targeted at both adults and children.
- The Board discussed the value of parks and green spaces in terms of providing free and accessible spaces that will help promote physical activity. Linked to this, a Member of the Board made reference to the proposed introduction of car parking charges at relevant parks and attractions and the potential impact this could have around accessibility. The Executive Member for Public Health and Active Lifestyles highlighted that this particular proposal is subject to consultation and that the feedback from this will therefore be taken into account. Members were also informed that one of the key streams of activity being led by Active Leeds is around the promotion of active travel in terms of encouraging more individuals to also walk and cycle to local parks and green spaces.
- Some concern was outlined regarding the costs associated with taking part in the Leeds Marathon that is planned for May 2023. While Members were advised that the council has more of a facilitating role, the Chief Officer Operations and Active Leeds committed to relay such concerns around the barrier of costs to the organiser and to provide a written response via the Chair of the Scrutiny Board.

RESOLVED – That the contents of the report, along with members comments be noted.

58 Financial Health Monitoring 2022/23 - October (Month 7)

The Head of Democratic Service submitted a report that introduced information regarding the projected 2022/23 financial health position at Month 7 (October 2022) in the context of the Scrutiny Board's wider discussions about the initial budget proposals.

The following were in attendance for this item:

- Cllr Fiona Venner, Executive Member for Adult and Children's Social Care and Health Partnerships
- Cllr Salma Arif, Executive Member for Public Health and Active Lifestyles
- Cath Roff, Director of Adults and Health
- Victoria Eaton, Director of Public Health
- Shona McFarlane, Deputy Director Social Work and Social Care Service
- John Crowther, Chief Officer Resources and Strategy, Adults & Health
- Phil Evans, Chief Officer, Operations and Active Leeds
- Steve Baker. Head of Active Leeds

The Chief Officer Resources and Strategy, Adults & Health provided the Board with an overview of the financial position for Adults Social Care and Public Health. Members were reminded that Adult Social Care had in-year savings plans totalling £7 million and whilst the directorate is still anticipating

delivering a balanced budget, there are some challenges on delivering elements of the savings plan on time. Such challenges relate to staff recruitment issues, buildings work issues linked to the refurbishment of care homes; and a decision taken by the directorate to phase some of its income recovery measures. Adult Social Care has a demand budget approaching £250 million with pressures of around £5.4 million primarily across residential care. It was also noted that some of these pressures are caused by funded in-year uplifts to fees which resulted in around £2.4 million that was not reflected in the initial budget as well as the impact of the agreed pay award. In helping to achieve a balanced position. Members were advised that the Council had secured additional grant from the government's Better Care Fund as well as seeing more positive results stemming from previous income plans. It was noted that Public Health are operating with a £47 million ringfenced grant this year and are expected to maintain their expenditure within those levels, although it was noted that Public Health services are experiencing the impacts of the pandemic too

The Chief Officer, Operations and Active Leeds outlined the financial pressures for Active Lifestyles, which included the pay award and also increased energy costs. It was highlighted that the leisure portfolio is the third most extensive user of energy across the council's estate. Overall, it was highlighted that the City Development directorate is forecasting a balanced position at the year end. At month 7, the Active Leeds element of the budget is forecast to have a £200,000 overspend, however, the service is working hard to improve that position in order to still achieve a balanced budget.

On behalf of the Board, the Chair welcomed the update on the financial position.

RESOLVED – That the contents of the report be noted.

59 Initial Budget Proposals for 2023/24

The Head of Democratic Services submitted a report that introduced the Executive Board's initial budget proposals for 2023/24 for consideration, review and comment on matters and proposals that fall within the Scrutiny Board's remit.

The following were in attendance for this item:

- Cllr Fiona Venner, Executive Member for Adult and Children's Social Care and Health Partnerships
- Cllr Salma Arif, Executive Member for Public Health and Active Lifestyles
- Cath Roff, Director of Adults and Health
- Victoria Eaton, Director of Public Health
- Shona McFarlane, Deputy Director Social Work and Social Care Service
- John Crowther, Chief Officer Resources and Strategy, Adults & Health
- Phil Evans, Chief Officer, Operations and Active Leeds
- Steve Baker, Head of Active Leeds.

The Chair had highlighted that while the Board has already been initially consulted on the relevant budget proposals as part of a working group meeting held during December 2022, Members were given a further opportunity as part of this meeting to raise any further questions or make any further comments on the proposals.

No further questions or comments were made by Board Members and therefore the Chair concluded by explaining that the Board's earlier deliberations on the relevant budget saving proposals during the working group meeting last month will now inform a composite report from Scrutiny that will be submitted to the Executive Board for consideration during its meeting on 8th February 2023.

RESOLVED – That the contents of the report be noted and that the Board's deliberations on the relevant budget savings proposals inform a composite report from Scrutiny that will be submitted to the Executive Board for consideration during its meeting on 8th February 2023.

60 Work Schedule

The Head of Democratic Services submitted a report that presented the work schedule for the remainder of the municipal year.

RESOLVED – That the contents of the work schedule for 2022/2023 be noted.

61 Date and Time of Next Meeting

RESOLVED – To note the next meeting of the Board as Tuesday, 21st February 2023 at 1.30 pm (premeeting for all Board Members at 1.00 pm)

(The meeting concluded at 3:12pm)